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CITY OF URBANA, ILLINOIS
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

ADMINISTRATION

M E M O R A N D U M

TO: Bruce K. Walden, Chief Administrative Officer

FROM: William R. Gray, P. E., Public Works Director

DATE: October 4, 2001

RE: IDOT Traffic Signal Master Agreement

INTRODUCTION

The existing Traffic Signal Master Agreement (attached) with the Illinois Department of 
Transportation [IDOT], dated October 1, 1980, has recently expired.  The agreement 
stipulates that the City of Urbana maintain the traffic signals on State routes in Urbana.
The State reimburses the City for this maintenance.  In addition to maintenance, the City 
pays for (no IDOT reimbursement) the energy costs to power these traffic signals.  The 
agreement goes into further detail as to the locations of the signals and the specific type 
of maintenance required.

The Illinois Municipal League and the Illinois Department of Transportation [IDOT] 
have recently reached an agreement for a new “Traffic Signal Master Agreement.”  (See 
attached.)  Some of the more significant changes for this agreement are as follows:

� IDOT would be sharing in the costs for energy charges, based on their percentage 
of the maintenance responsibility for the intersection.

� The energy cost reimbursement by IDOT would be phased- in over two years.
� In addition to maintaining traffic signals on the State routes, the City is also being 

asked to provide pavement striping within the intersection on an as-needed basis, 
which would be reimbursed by IDOT.

The proposed “Traffic Signal Master Agreement” will terminate on June 30, 2011.

This proposed agreement is the same agreement for other municipalities throughout the 
State.  Recently, the cities of Springfield, Decatur, and Champaign have passed this 
agreement as is.



IDOT Traffic Signal Master Agreement
October 4, 2001
Page 2 of 2

ADMINISTRATION · ARBOR · ENGINEERING · ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
EQUIPMENT SERVICES · OPERATIONS · PUBLIC FACILITIES

-- printed on recycled and recyclable paper --

FISCAL IMPACTS

The City has, per the previous agreement, been reimbursed by IDOT for the materials and 
labor necessary to maintain the traffic signals.  The City historically has paid 
approximately $10,000 for these signals’ energy costs.  The City will be reimbursed 
approximately $5,000 this fiscal year and approximately $10,000 in subsequent years.
This will be new revenue to the City that was not available per the old agreement.

RECOMMENDATION

It is recommended that an ordinance be prepared authorizing the Mayor and Clerk to sign 
the attached “Traffic Signal Master Agreement.”
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Attachment:  Old and New Agreements






























































